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Minutes of the Meeting of the 
ADULT SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY COMMISSION 
 
 
Held: THURSDAY, 8 DECEMBER 2022 at 5:30 pm 
 
 
 

P R E S E N T : 
 

Councillor Joshi (Chair)  
  

Councillor Batool 
Councillor Kaur Saini 

Councillor March 
Councillor Patel 

  
 

In Attendance 
Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty – Councillor Russell 
 

* * *   * *   * * * 
10. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 Councillor Joshi as Chair led on introductions. 

 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

11. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
 Councillor Joshi declared that his wife worked in the Reablement Team for 

Leicester City Council. 
 

12. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
 The Chair suggested that a Members briefing session be arranged following 

the Health and Care Reforms item and delays on the White Paper and to help 
understand the market stability plans and fair cost of care plans. The Strategic 
Director for Social Care and Education noted that this situation could change 
and that the government had announced some key elements of the reforms 
had been postponed for 2 years. The Introduction of Care Accounts and Care 
Cap and the changes to the means test which was more important to Leicester 
were parts of the reforms that had been delayed. 
 
Additionally, under section 18.3 of the Care Act which allowed for self-funders 
to request the authority to buy their care for them at the rate the local authority 
pays had not been commenced. Therefore, the Fair Cost of Care work had also 
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changed as there was no longer the pressure for local authority fee rates to be 
increased in order so that, there was no differential between self-funders and 
the local authority rates and as a result, the government would not be allocating 
the funding that would have been allocated for that particular purpose. 
 
Overall, with key parts of the reforms postponed, it was not clear at this stage if 
the local authority would need to provide a market sustainability plan but the 
department will do so anyway. As a result, it was suggested that it would none 
the less be helpful to provide a briefing session for Members as a lot of the 
reform programme would still be going ahead. 
 
Members of the Commission welcomed this, as it would bring Members up to 
speed in an area where there were constant changes. Additionally, Members of 
the Commission also suggested that in advance of the budget, the briefing 
session should also cover aspects of the budget. 
 
The Strategic Director for Social Care and Education took the opportunity to 
update the Commission following the Autumn Statement where £2.7 Billion of 
funding had been announced for Adult Social Care next year. Funding that was 
going to be allocated for reforms had been taken to increase fees, a majority of 
the funds were from the Better Care Fund which went to the NHS and the Adult 
Social Care service would work with the NHS on allocating this funding. Some 
of the additional funds also came from the Social Care Grant and it was 
important to recognise that this was for adults and children and was a non-
ringfenced grant.  
 
The Strategic Director for Social Care and Education further noted that, 
although, the DHSC Officials had been talking as if all of the money was going 
to go to adult social care, this was not the case and that although there was an 
element of the funding that was ringfenced to Adult Social Care, there was a 
large amount that was based on the presumption that councils would put up 
Council Tax by the additional 2%. DHSC have assumed that councils would 
have raised Council Tax to work out spending power and this would be a 
decision made by Full Council for Leicester in due course. 
 
The Government had recognised that there was an inverse correlation between 
the amount the council can raise in council tax and the level of need for Adult 
Social Care. Essentially, more deprived places are in need of more adult social 
care services and are able to raise less money, so the government had 
indicated that they would change the formula by which they allocate the 
£400million that is in the ringfenced Adult Social Care Grant to take account of 
that and the consequence of this was that the council did not yet know what 
Leicester would receive. It was suggested that this would be in the region of 
£12million but it was critical to recognise that the budget work already carried 
out suggested that pressures would be in excess of the £12million and that the 
service did not have more money this year but the amount of reserve the 
council would need to spend would be smaller than it would have been. 
 
Members were reminded of the briefing session that had been arranged on 
next Thursday and discussions were had about the possibility of rearranging 
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this in the new year as there were other meetings on at the same day. 
 
AGREED: 

That the minutes of the meeting of the Adult Social Care Scrutiny 
Commission on 18 August 2022 be confirmed as a correct record. 

 
13. PETITIONS 
 
 The Monitoring Officer noted that none had been received. 

 
14. QUESTIONS, REPRESENTATIONS AND STATEMENTS OF CASE 
 
 The Monitoring Officer noted that none had been received. 

 
15. CHAIRS ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
 The Chair noted that although not associated to the Adult Social Care Scrutiny 

Commission, learning about a decision that had been taken to close the site at 
Evington House was deeply concerning and suggested that lack of consultation 
and the lack of scrutiny was unacceptable and that Members should have been 
notified of this before a decision was taken. 
 
The Chair thanked Councillor March for bringing to the attention of the 
Commission the Home Care consultation and expressed his concerns that the 
Commission were not informed of this from the earliest stage of the process. 
 
The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty noted that the Home 
Care engagement exercise as part of the engagement process before 
commissioning had begun but was at a very early stage and noted that the 
Adult Social Care Scrutiny Commission would be involved from the earliest 
stage. 
 
The Chair thanked the Deputy City Mayor for the clarification. 
 

16. IMPLICATIONS ON THE PROVISION OF CARE AS A RESULT OF THE 
RISING COST OF LIVING 

 
 The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty introduced the item 

and noted that this was a challenging report and the impact of the cost of living 
had and the level of response was limited due to resources. 
 
The Strategic Director for Social Care and Education noted that the people who 
draw on social care would be the most affected by the cost of living crisis. The 
funding that had been provided to address this would just about enough to 
meet the inflationary pressures but would not allow the service to catch up. 
 
The Director for Adult Social Care and Commissioning provided an overview of 
the report focussing on the impacts on Adult Social Care. 
 
As part of the discussions, it was noted that: 
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 There was a £500 workers reward scheme for carers working for CQC 
registered organisations with about 80% of staff in care homes and 
domiciliary care benefitted from this bonus and felt valued for their work 

 Signposting, advising and referrals were also a means of support for 
those who were struggling with the cost of living crisis to the services 
available to support 

 The Citizens Advice Bureau providing support and triaging priority cases 
with additional staff in place to get out into the communities for outreach 
work 

 About £4million was provided through grants in Leicester with 97% of 
care home staff and 89% of homecare staff benefitted providing valuable 
feedback 

 Members of the Commission felt that family members who provide care 
for loved ones missed out on the available grant and Officers noted that 
the grant money did have some eligibility criteria and this year’s scheme 
was targeted at hospital discharge although the funds were limited 

 A range of avenues were used to deliver services to those who were 
digitally excluded through the Communications Team, information sent 
out with staff and care providers and using partner organisations to also 
support 

 Information on the bid for Reform Grant was not available but it was 
noted that there was a limit on individual bids which were advertised 
through mailing groups and would be available on the council’s website 

 The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty suggested 
Members were welcomed to provide any feedback they may have on 
experience of constituents with the Citizens Advice Bureau to feed into 
the regular practice management sessions 

 
In further discussions it was noted that the allocation for discharge funds were 
£1.3million which was a combined sum for Leicester, Leicestershire and 
Rutland and the timeline for the deadline of the distribution of the funds was 16 
December. Future details on this could be provided following the introduction of 
the retention reward scheme in xmas as this was a suggested time around 
when people leave their roles. 
 
Members of the Commission raised their concerns with the mental impact of 
the current situation and suggested it was not just a financial impact and 
shared their concerns that many in the adult social care service may already be 
impacted and the need for more localised community support for those on the 
front line. 
 
The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty noted that the broader 
Health Services would be commissioning Mental Health Services and this 
would go to the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Commission where it could be a 
joint meeting with both Commissions. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the Strategic Director for Social Care and Education and 
Officers be thanked for the report 

2) That the Strategic Director For the service be requested to provide a 
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future update on the situation, and;  
3) That the option for a joint scrutiny commission for the Mental Health 

Services be considered. 
 

17. ASSURANCE PLANS 
 
 The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty introduced the item 

and noted that it was beneficial to understand how we compare with other 
places. 
 
The Strategic Director for Social Care and Education noted that this was the 
first time in a decade that the local health authority functions in Adult Social 
Care would be inspected and ministers were keen to see this happen. It was 
noted that there were real challenges about this as the CQC was being asked 
to assess on an absolute standard and a methodology had been set which was 
not dependent on the different situation different authorities may be in. 
 
The Director of Adult Social Care and Safeguarding provided an overview of 
the report and noted that the inspections would begin in April 2023 and that the 
service were as prepared as could be and there was a national pilot to help 
councils prepare but there were uncertainties on how these would run. 
 
As part of the discussions, it was noted that: 

 There was a draft set of guidance available, but the process was unclear 
and there had not been an opportunity to make comparisons to others, 
but the council were aware of the challenges 

 Sector led improvements were very active in the region and there had 
been a peer review at the end of September 2022. The Strength Based 
Practice was looked into and resulted in very good feedback on areas of 
strength and areas where there could be improvements 

 Strategies in place regarding ‘Making It Real’ had produced a co-
production framework that helped identify good practice and the 
experience of people was embedded in the delivery of service and 
developing strategies for the future 

 Self-Assessment was a possibility, with robust data set from the liquid 
logic care records system enabling all questions to be answered and the 
service were expecting both to be completed 

 ADASS were confident that the service would be able to reach the 
points raised at 4.10 in the report. 

 
The Commission shared their support for the service in preparation for April 
2023. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the Commission be updated in the future, and; 
2) That the comments raised by Members of the Commission be 

considered. 
 

18. COST OF CARE SCRUTINY REVIEW REPORT OF FINDINGS 
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 The Chair took the Opportunity to thank Councillor March and those who 
participated as part of the Task Group. 
 
Councillor March introduced the report and drew Members’ attention to the 
recommendations. 
 
Members of the Commission thanked Councillor March for the work in 
producing the detailed report and findings. 
 
The Deputy City Mayor thanked Councillor March and recognised the work that 
had gone in to produce the report and findings and suggested that this be sent 
to the relevant government department with the recommendations derived from 
the review. 
 
AGREED 

1) That the Members of the Commission endorse the recommendations 
2) That the report be submitted to the Overview Select Committee for 

endorsement 
3) That the Commission request a response back from the Executive in 

early 2023. 
 

19. CARER STRATEGY 
 
 The Deputy City Mayor for Social Care and Anti-Poverty introduced the item. 

 
The Lead Commissioner provided the Commission with an overview of the 
Carers Strategy. 
 
The Chair thanked the Officer for the comprehensive report and made a 
suggestion for a carers roadshow and what the Commission felt on this for the 
future. Officers noted that this was something that happened in the past but no 
longer took place due to resource and capacity issues. The only realistic 
approach was to go out into the communities, but this could be something for 
the future. 
 
As part of the discussions, Members of the Commission noted that it was good 
to see the refreshed strategy and that the report showed how people supported 
society. Members of the Commission also wanted to take the opportunity to 
commend Officers for the Mobilise app which had very good data and the work 
done to adapt the service. 
 
In response to Member queries around the commitment to funds, it was noted 
that there was an element of joint funding, but different departments support 
joint working ethos but funded separately and Members took the opportunity to 
commend Officers for the aspects outlined in the report as they were 
progressive, that the inclusion of BAME Groups was addressed and noted that 
Members would like to see a wider inclusion in the future. 
 
It was further noted that the Young Carers service had been bought back in 
house which had led to an increase in the number of people supported from 15 
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to 300 and additional work was being delivered to co-design the training 
material used by professionals. 
 
The Chair took the opportunity to thank the everyone for their work. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the comments made by the Commission be considered, and 
2) That the Strategic Director for Social Care and Education be 

requested to provide an update to the Commission in the future. 
 

20. WORK PROGRAMME 
 
 Councillor March suggested that the following items be added to the work 

programme: 

 Assured Plans and Market Sustainability  

 Fair Cost of Care Reforms 

 Joint Adult Social Care and Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Commission 
to look at Mental Health. 

 
AGREED: 

1) That the items suggested, be added to the work programme, and 
2) That the work programme be noted.   

 
21. ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS 
 
 There being no items of urgent business, the meeting closed at 7:37pm. 

 


